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PERC PAN-EUROPEAN TRADE UNION COUNCIL  CRE CONSEIL REGIONAL EUROPEEN 
ВЕРС  ВСЕЕВРОПЕЙСКИЙ РЕГИОНАЛЬНЫЙ СОВЕТ  

Report of the 3rd PERC Youth Committee Meeting
20 July 2010, Moscow, Russia
The 3rd meeting of the PERC Youth Committee took place in Moscow, Russia, upon a kind invitation of the Federation of Independent Trade Unions of Russia (FNPR). Seven out of nine members participated in the meeting. Benoit Constant (CSC, Belgium) and Hans Schmidt – Nielsen (AC, Denmark) apologized. The meeting was chaired by Daniela Aleksieva (KNSB), the President of the Youth committee. Youth Committee members had a great opportunity to work in the amazing historical atmosphere of the Trade union museum of FNPR. 
Agenda item 1: Opening of the meeting

The meeting was opened by Mr. Mikhail Shmakov (PERC President and FNPR President), who welcomed the members and informed them about the FNPR initiatives and views on issues and actions of trade union youth. The meeting preceded an unprecedented mobilization of the FNPR Youth that run All Russian Youth Forum “Chkalovsk 2010” (21-24 July 2010, in Chkalovsk), where some 400 unionists were expected. The Youth forum is dedicated to the 20th Anniversary of the FNPR. 
Agenda item 2: Adoption of the agenda
The agenda of the meeting was adopted.
Agenda item 3: Adoption of the report of the 2nd meeting of the PERC Youth Committee (22 January 2010, Brussels)
The report was adopted.
Agenda item 4: PERC Working plan as approved by the PERC Executive Committee in March 2010 – priorities and activities
The Chair introduced the main elements of the action plan. Anton Leppik informed about the state of affairs regarding its implementation. The three main priorities of the Youth Committee for 2010 were discussed and it was highline that

· the priority area of youth employment is being tackled through different activities, jointly with the ETUC and the FES, 
· the organizing and recruitment is prioritized at national activities, 
· while the area of vocational education and training has yet to be approached as despite good contact with the European Training Foundation, but no specific activity is planned yet. 
Conclusion:

Concerning the issue of vocation education and training, the Youth Committee decided that the best approach will be to postpone the topic to the next year and to link the discussion with the Youth Conference in 2011. 
Agenda item 5: Reports from the PERC YC` members of their participation in different forums (as representatives of PERC YC) in the period January – July 2010

Different reports were delivered by the Youth committee` members and the secretariat, as following: 

· about the Meeting of the Presidents of Youth sections/networks of South-East Europe (19 February 2010, Kotor) - by Ivana Prjnat;

· about the 6th meeting of North East European Youth – Palanga summer camp (27 June – 1 July 2010) - by Ilze Mikhailova;

· about the 4th Meeting of the PERC Executive Committee (8 March 2010, Brussels) and the 2nd ITUC World Congress (21-25 June 2010, Vancouver) - by Daniela Aleksieva and Anton Leppik;

· about the International conference “Women’s rights in the workplace” (18-19 March 2010, Sofia), the ETUC Youth Committee Meeting (3 June 2010, Brussels), the CSIT Youth seminar “Move together” in cooperation with BWSF and PERC (9-13 June 2010, Albena) and about 4th ITUC YC Meeting (19-20 June 2010, Vancouver) - by Daniela Aleksieva.
Conclusions: 

The reports were noted. However, some issues were identified that need follow up:

1) The DGB is planning to organize an encounter with the SEE Youth in the middle of October 2010 (probably 10-14 October). This coincides with some of the planned activities, e.g. of the PERC-FES Conference on the topic “Youth employment: breaking gender barriers for young women and men”, which is planned for 14-15 October 2010 in Warsaw, Poland. 
2) The ETUC Youth Committee launched a survey, which will be presented at the ETUC Youth Conference in the end of August 2010 in Madrid. The issue of extending this survey to the PERC` members, who are non-ETUC members was discussed and it was decided the survey to be circulated as soon as possible and to be completed by the members until 15th August.
3) The CSIT (Confederation Sportive Internationale Du Travail) expressed an interest to cooperate with the PERC Youth Committee. The CSIT is an international multi-sports organisation based on the ideas of the international labour movement: equality and solidarity in sport. The Youth committee members welcomed the idea of cooperation and decided the opportunity to be explored, in liaison with the ITUC.
4) There will be a Tabisa Young Women Conference in May 2011. Representatives of the Youth Committee will be invited to take part in it.
5) There is a need to boost the ITUC Youth blog with information about different actions, particularly about Palanga summer school and Chkalovsk` event.

Agenda item 6: Launching the ITUC Youth Organising Campaign 

The Chair informed about the new innovative ITUC Youth organizing campaign, launched in March 2010. It was noted that the detailed information concerning the campaign materials was send to all youth committee members in PERC region in April.  The members shared their experience and concrete actions undertaken by them to mark the launching of the Campaign in their countries and regions. For example: youth informational and organizing campaign in Gabrovo, Bulgaria; presentation during the youth seminar in Budapest, Hungary; presentation during the Palanga summer school; etc. 
Conclusion:

1) All Committee` members agreed that the campaign materials are professionally made, useful and easy applied to the national organizing campaigns. 

2) Members decided that they will continue to undertake all the necessary actions to further promote the campaign in their countries and regions. 

3) It was discussed that “Joe” dog brand can be further used by the PERC Youth committee, particularly, for the actions on 29 September and 7 October. In this connection and to ensure visibility, the Youth Committee decided to ask ITUC for additional campaign materials.  
Agenda item 7: Preparation for the forthcoming activities and events
Agenda item 7.1: ETUC Youth Conference “More and better jobs for young people” (26-29 August 2010, Madrid)
The activity is underway and PERC will be represented there. ETUC Youth Committee agreed quota of 10 people – young trade unionists from PERC affiliated organizations, outside ETUC to be invited to take part in the Conference, but unfortunately without any financial support for those who are outside EU. On behalf of the Youth Committee there will be 2 representatives – Daniela Aleksieva and Ivana Prjnat.

Conclusions:

The Youth Committee decided to contribute to the Conference with extending the questionnaire, run by ETUC Youth to the PERC` members, who are non-ETUC members. The results of the questionnaires could possibly be generalized by the researcher.
Agenda item 7.2: ETUC and Council of Europe Youth Study session on migration (19-25 September 2010, Strasbourg)
It was noted that the seminar is open to a maximum of 30 young people, including 5 form the PERC affiliated organizations, not affiliated to the ETUC. 

Conclusions:

1) After discussions concerning the allocation of these 5 seats for PERC, it was proposed and decided following:

· 3 persons from NIS (1 – Russia, 1 – Ukraine, Belarus and Moldova, 1 - Caucasus)
· 1 person from Western Balkans

· 1 seat reserved – for a good candidate from one of the regions 

2) The Youth Committee members were requested to make their nominations for total 5 young trade unionists from NIS and Western Balkans until 12 August 2010. The nominations should be sent to Anton Leppik. 

Agenda item 7.3: PERC Conference on youth employment and its gender dimension (13-15 October 2010, Warsaw) 
The PERC Conference “Youth employment: breaking gender barriers for young women and men” will be launched in the middle October and the secretariat needs to get in preparatory arrangements with the FES. The event is organized jointly with PERC Women committee.

Conclusion:

To prepare the conference it was decided that each member of PERC YC would be requested to send short information about the national systems of “entering” the labour market and its gender aspect, youth employment and its gender dimensions at national level etc. The information should be send to Anton Leppik (with copy to Daniela Aleksieva) until 15 September 2010.
Agenda item 7.4: European Day of Action (29 September 2010) and 3rd World Day for Decent Work (7 October 2010) – PERC Youth activities and contribution. 
Different actions were discussed, particularly, the need for using “Joe” brand and the European action, mobilizing youth to take part in the manifestations with Joe visibility materials. 
Conclusions:

1)The Youth Committee decided to contribute to the WDDW day in the same manner as last year, with specific youth actions and also by recording a video with a statement delivered in different languages by the committee` members. 
2) The statement about the WDDW will be drafted by the Chair and will be send to all members for comments and proposals. It should be in no more than 1 page and on English. However, when the final version of the statement is ready, it will be divided on 9 equal paragraphs (1 paragraph per YC` member). 
3) It was also decided that on 7 October the Youth Committee members would gather some youth at some high point in their cities and to make photos with “ITUC flag” symbolizing “the conquest of the peak”.
Agenda item 7.5: ILO ACTRAV Turin Young Leadership Training for young activists from NIS (beginning of October 2010, Turin) 

Information about ILO ACTRAV Turin Young Leadership Training for young activists from NIS, which will be held in the end of September (or in the beginning of October) 2010 in Turin was provided to the Committee. It has been noted.
Agenda item 8: International Youth Day (12 August 2010) 

Conclusion:

PERC Youth Committee decided not to undertake specific actions to mark the International Youth Day. However it was decided to be further disseminated to the mailing list the ITUC Youth` message, which will be release. 

Agenda item 9: Terms of reference and Rules of Procedure to the PERC Youth Committee – debate and adoption of the amended version of the document
Conclusion:

The proposed amendments were adopted by the members and the revised text would be submitted to the PERC Executive Committee for approval. The next Youth Conference in 2011 will be organized on that basis.

Agenda item 10: Date and place of the 4th PERC YC meeting

It was decided that the next meeting will be connected with the ETUC Youth Committee meeting in November/ December 2010, unless some organization would take an initiative to host it (Tugba will explore Turkey option). Alternatively, the Warsaw conference might provide an occasion.  

Agenda item 11: The first ideas for the PERC workplan for the next period (March 2011 – March 2012)
Conclusions:

1) Concerning the PERC workplan for the period 2011-2012 it was decided that the issue of vocational education and training should be prioritized. The particular areas of debate could include:

· Entering to the labour markets: skills acquired vs skills required, 

· Stages, volunteering, internships, apprenticeship, pro and contra: exploitation and dumping versus skills acquisition and employment;
· Trade union youth policy as part of union policy addressing VET.

2) It was noted that in 2011 a new cycle for the Youth Committee will have to be launched. The year will also include a set of major trade union events, including the ETUC Congress (May 2011) and the PERC General Assembly.
Agenda item 12: Discussion about the input of the PERC YC in the Summer school on the topic “20 years of development in CEE” (15-17 September 2010, Austria). 

The debate focused on the relevance of the youth policy of unions to its development. Two issues were noted in particular. First, often youth policy is done “by courtesy”, providing space for young activists to meet, but not prioritizing and creating conditions for their involvement in the issues of trade union policies. Hence, many youth structures act as a club, rather than as an instrument of change and union development. Secondly, the capacity building policies of the organizations often do not foresee enough incentives for young professionals to contribute to union development. Many youngsters see their involvement as temporary, before they find something more attractive. Hence the rotation among union staff.
Conclusions:

1) It was decided to be prepared an OPINION/ STATEMENT of the PERC YC on youth issues, which will be presented and distributed during the PERC European Conference in Vienna. The aim of the opinion is to be a little bit provocative, focused on trade union development policy and trade union youth policy – what is the current situation, why young people didn’t see the perspective, and how we can change the negative aspects … what kind of strategy we need? The strategy may focus on two main questions: 1) How to increase attractiveness of trade unions for young people? and 2) How to keep young people to work for trade unions?

2) Each member of PERC YC should send his/ her proposals concerning the OPINION/ STATEMENT of the PERC YC on youth issues to Anton Leppik and Daniela Aleksieva till 1 September 2010. 
Agenda item 13: Any other business 

Vera Shmakova, Deputy Director of FNPR International Department presented the aims and program of the All Russian Youth Forum “Chkalovsk 2010” (21-24 July 2010, in Chkalovsk, Russia) and give some technical details to those of the Committee` members who were decided to join the event. 
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